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      Community 

 

The deadline for  copy is 

9.00 am on the last Thursday  
of the preceding month 

Classifieds 

First insertion of small ads are FREE to district residents 

 

POLICE PADDOCK MEETING 

The meeting planned for Sunday 5th April  
has been cancelled. 

Hay Run 

 

It may be green and wet in Meredith at the moment but 
farmers in other parts of the country are hurting. Some 
have been in drought for years and some have been 
ravaged by bushfires and some have suffered both. 
Recently nine local farmers donated hay to Rural Aid – 
donate a bale. A B-Double of round and big square bales 
has gone to four dairy farmers at Bega and another B-

Double will go soon. 

Thankyou for your generosity. 

Meredith Senior Citizens 

Jim Hynds 

Unfortunately meetings and activities have been 
postponed for the foreseeable future. A lunch had been 
planned at the Fyansford Hotel and a trip to Timboon 
Cheese Factory was to be held in April. To all our 
members, look after yourselves. 

 

Regrettably, there will be  

NO ANZAC DAY SERVICE 

in Meredith this year 

Maude F.B. Trash & Treasure 

The Maude Fire Brigade's annual Trash & Treasure 
market day has been cancelled for 2020. We regret 
having to make this decision but the current health 
problems around the country make it the sensible thing 
to do. 

 At this stage, no plans are in place for later in the year, 
so hopefully we will see you all at a bigger and better 
market next year! 

Memorial Hall Closed 

During the current health crisis, the Meredith Memorial 
Hall is closed. Please contact the booking officer on 
5286 1545 for more information or long term bookings. 

 

Our Cover 

This view from the 
eastern ridge of the 

Meredith Police 
Paddocks reminds us 

that, when we need to 
step out for some 

exercise, we have this 
fabulous nature walk on 

our doorstep. A great 
place to refresh both 

body and soul. 
 

Why not share your 
favourite pics with us? You 
could make the front page. 

 
 
Photo by Jim Elvey 

Lions Club of Meredith and District 

 

The Club is not meeting for the time being. Call Jim 
Baker on 0419 757 965 for more information.  
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The State Government has given the following 
directive:  

All places of worship must close, except for the 
conduct of weddings and funerals in accordance with 
the following guidelines: 

• Weddings may be held in places of worship (or 
other venues), but only with the couple, celebrant 
and maximum of two witnesses in attendance. 

• Funerals may be held in places of worship, funeral 
parlours or other venues, with a maximum of ten 
mourners in attendance. 

Meredith and District News has always provided 
church service details as a free service to the 
community and will continue to provide contact details 
as known to us. Churches are invited to provide more 
information as appropriate.  
 

St. Joseph’s Catholic Parish - 0417 319556 

Catholic Archdiocese of Australia Elaine - 5341 5544 

 

Anglican -  

Rev. Timothy Smith , 0412 673152  
Rev. Glen Wesley : 0429 146 566  
 

Serbian Orthodox  5341 5568 

 

Uniting Church   0409285182 

 

   Church News 
                    

St. Joseph’s Catholic Parish News  

The Catholic Bishops of Victoria issued an 
instruction on 18th March that there are to be no 
public celebrations of Mass or other liturgies from 
now until they rescind the instruction (expected to be 
a few months). This arises of course due to the Covid-

19 virus and the need to control its spread. 

I know this will be difficult. We will find ways and 
make ways to pray and live our faith that God is near 
and helps us in all things. 

Baptisms, weddings and funerals can still proceed but 
with some care in limiting the size of the 
congregation. 

Most immediately, this means that there will be no 
Sunday Masses at St Joseph’s Meredith, St Brigid’s 
Anakie, St Mary MacKillop Bannockburn, or St John 
the Baptist Winchelsea. 

We are in the process of planning how to keep 

ourselves alive in faith. I am considering having the 
churches open for prayer and adoration at various 
times during the week. For Meredith this will at least 
be all day on Wednesday and Friday. Call the parish 
(5286 1230) for times for other churches. 

Rest assured, that I shall be celebrating Mass 
privately on behalf of all the parishioners of the 
parish. Praying for the grace of the Holy Spirit to 
guide us through these difficult times. 

At the same time, Easter is approaching rapidly: April 
12th! The people of St Joseph’s Parish renew this 
journey each year and this year we journey amidst the 
COVID-19 virus and the immediacy of its threat to 
our lives or the lives of those we love. We approach 
Easter not knowing where this virus will end up 
leading us as individuals, as communities, as a 
country, as a world. The first disciples of Jesus Christ 
faced a similarly difficult loss of certainty. They were 
cut adrift, the meaning of their lives was ripped away 
with the tragic death of Jesus. 

But! They were wrong to lose hope. We would be 
wrong to lose hope. They found out at that first Easter 
what we know today: there is hope, no matter the 
difficulty. The resurrection is real. Jesus is the Christ 
is Risen. Jesus the Christ is present with us today 
calling us to open our hearts to receive him and to go 
out and spread the joy of the Good News: the Good 
News that the kingdom of God is near! 

Amidst the uncertainty that suddenly pervades our 
lives: let us keep our hearts open to welcome those in 
need as Jesus did. 

Amidst the fear and loss that can surround us: let us 
support others to show them the love that Jesus is 
thirsting to pour out through us. 

I pray that each of you is able to journey towards 
Easter in faith and hope and love, as Jesus did. 

If you need help, please call the parish (5286 1230) 
we can’t solve all problems but we can lend an ear 
and maybe give some assistance. 

God bless and Joyful Easter, Fr Charles.  

If there are any questions about this input, please call 
me on 0417319556. 

God Bless 

Charles 

Fr Charles Balnaves 
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                    Landcare 

Maude  
The annual rabbit poisoning campaign has been run and 
(hopefully) won for 2020. Thank you to everyone who took part 
in this important fight against the old enemy. We hope you had 
success in reducing your rabbit numbers. It would nice not to 
have to do this each year, but it seems that it needs to be an im-
portant part of our farming year. Keep up the fight! 

Bamganie-Meredith  

In line with the current government guidelines due to the 

Coronavirus (COVID‑19) outbreak all planned Landcare events 

have been put on hold until further notice. 

Atlas of Living Australia 

In the meantime if you find you have time on your hands whilst 
practicing social distancing, you may be interested in having a 
look around the Atlas of Living Australia at https://
www.ala.org.au/. The Atlas of Living Australia is a 
collaborative, digital platform providing Australian biodiversity 
data. Data on the website is collected from multiple sources, 
making it accessible and reusable. As well as finding out about 
species such as the Eastern Great Egret or the Red-bellied Black 
snake, you can also contribute to the database by uploading 
sightings of rare or unusual species.  
 

Corangamite CMA Knowledge Base 

While you are on the internet you may also be interested in 
looking at the Corangamite CMA Knowledge Base 
www.ccmaknowledgebase.vic.gov.au/. Through the Knowledge 
Base you can access an extensive collection of publications and 
technical reports relating to the catchment region. Areas covered 
include soil health in the region, natural resource management 
planning, discovering the Living Moorabool, and water watch.  
 

Included on the Knowledge Base site is a link to the South West 
Climate change portal (www.swclimatechange.com.au), a 
collaboration between the local government authorities of south-

west Victoria, the Corangamite and Glenelg-Hopkins CMAs and 
the Centre for eResearch and Digital Innovation. The portal 
provides regionally specific climate change information to help 
the south-west region adapt to a changing climate.  

Next meeting to be advised. There will be no formal meetings of 
the Landcare group until after the COVID-19 restrictions have 
been lifted. Please see our Facebook page or email 
meredithlandcare@gmail.com if you have any queries. 
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    the unCultured 
Goats 

 

Steve Goat 

Unaustralian!  

“UnAustralian” was the cry from the PM, last week amidst 
the rush on Supermarkets. 

We have heard this expression many times in recent years, 
but what does it mean? 

I suppose the expression is used to separate out those who 
would in some way be working against our Australian 
disposition and cultural values. It references values like a 
“fair go” and fairness, the Australia of mateship and 
camaraderie of purpose, especially when this selfishness 
was seen in supermarket isles and shopping centres. 
Rampant hoarding is driven by fear of the pandemic that is 
upon us. But is attacking the fearful really of much help? 

It was a very interesting comment from a Prime Minister 
whose recent refrain was “a fair go for those that have a 
go”. And now we see our government trying to provide for 
the newly unemployed. But does anyone really believe 
thousands of families can live on this still meagre support 
for the months to come? 

Mortgage payments or Rent, Electricity, water and gas, 
Rego, Fuel and basic food supplies to all come from just 
$550 a week. So those who have it will have to dip into 
savings and superannuation, effecting their future 
viability. That to me sounds pretty unaustralian! 

This pandemic is the greatest challenge to the ability of 
our society to look after all its citizens. We may yet come 
out of these testing times a stronger nation, with a deeper 
understanding of the needs of all members of society and a 
greater willingness to help the needy. Now that  sounds  
“Australian.” 

Pete Goat 

Well it’s hard to talk about anything now  except in the 
context of the pandemic. The last cultural event I went to 
was on 12th March in the crowded Green Room wine bar 
in Pakington St, a beautiful concert by American folk 
legend John McCutcheon, multi instrumental singer 
songwriter who carries the baton, or perhaps the banjo, for 
Woody Guthrie and Pete Seeger. A great story teller too, 
he sings of the common people in the home and the work 
place.   I shook hands with John who had been touring the 
country including Port Fairy and remember thinking : 
should we really be doing this? And there were shared 
antipasti platters as part of the ticket. That was just two 
weeks ago and now everything has changed. Golden Plains 
Festival was not cancelled - lets hope that there are no 
consequences. 

It does make me think of the value of smaller 
communities, of smaller scale, more self- contained social 
structures. For some of us the strict isolation requirements 
are to some degree quite familiar and in smaller 
communities we tend to be supporting each other more 
regularly anyway. But we are all inevitably still dependent 
on the global network of transport, trade, finance, 
communication and everything else that the dominant 
culture requires. 

It is going to be very sobering to see how the world 
reassesses itself when eventually this pandemic is over, 
what lessons will we have learned, how will our culture be 
changed?  

There have been comparisons made by commentators with 
SARS, the 1918 Spanish flu and the Black Plague which 
possibly killed more than a third of the population of 
Europe. Even in the fourteenth century international trade 
and travel played its part because the Plague was brought 
to Europe when rats and fleas spread from ships from 
Asia. We are fortunate that this virus does not seem to 
cross into domestic animals [as Hendra did to horses]. 

But no one I have heard or read recently has mentioned the 
smallpox epidemics which devastated the Aboriginal 
population of  Australia . The first, in Port Jackson in 
1789, spread from the north shore (Phillip’s settlement was 
on the south) and whether or not  it was deliberately 
introduced as is strongly argued, it killed up to 90% of the 
Aboriginal population up to the Hawkesbury. 

The next large epidemic spread in the 1820’s and 30’s into 
the southeast and significantly reduced the population right 
through what is now Victoria. In both these cases the 
ability of the population to resist invasion of their country 
was hugely reduced as well as loss of cultural knowledge 
and kinship ties. 

So this very country where we all now live has 
experienced an epidemic brought in from elsewhere which 
changed a culture forever .This COVID-19 epidemic may 

not have the same death rate but it will no doubt bring 
change to our culture. We should imagine what it would be 
like for it to be followed by invasion and dispossession. 

What a great contribution to our local cultural recognition 
is Kerry and Amanda’s CREATIVES feature in this 
publication which gets ever better. Can’t wait to see their 
next! 

BANNOCKBURN EARTHWORX 

Tom McBride 

OWNER/OPERATOR 
 

Ph. 0435 892471 

tommcbride10@hotmail.com 

and Cat 3 tonne mini excavator 

FOR HIRE WITH OPERATOR:  

Cat traxcavator with skid steer (bobcat) 
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Closures at Council 

Media Release 

Due to the Coronavirus (COVID-10) pandemic, Golden 
Plains Shire Council will be implementing a number of 
changes to its operations to reduce the risks to residents and 
staff. 

As the situation evolves, further changes will be posted on 
Council’s website and social media, with weekly updates on the 
Council News page in the Golden Plains Times. For any 
questions, please call Customer Service at 5220 7111. 

Changes Already in Place Council’s Bannockburn, Linton and 
Smythesdale Customer Service Centres have closed for the time 
being for face-to-face interactions. Customers will still be able to 
contact the Customer Service team during this time by: 

Phone: 5220 7111 

Email: enquiries@gplains.vic.gov.au 

Online: goldenplains.vic.gov.au/forms/portal 
Essential services of Council including Community Care and 
Maternal and Child Health Services will continue to operate on a 
priority basis and subject to staff availability. The Bannockburn 
Family Service Centre, Bannockburn Children’s Service and 
Council’s Kindergartens in Bannockburn, Teesdale, Rokewood, 
Inverleigh and Meredith remain open and operating as usual. 
Council’s waste collection services will continue as usual with 
the Rokewood Transfer station open as usual on Sunday. 

Regular playgroups, parenting groups and social support group 
meetings will continue, though no excursions or incursions will 
take place. Circumstances are changing rapidly however and 
Council encourages residents to visit the Victorian Department 
of Health and Human Services’ website at dhhs.vic.gov.au/
coronavirus for the most up-to-date public health information,  

Library Closures 

from Media Release 

In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, the Geelong 
Regional Library Corporation (GRLC) has suspended the 
delivery of all library programs, events and outreach 
services forthwith until at least Monday 13 April 2020.  

The Corporation will continue to operate all branches and 
mobile libraries during normal opening hours and at this stage, 
the use of meeting rooms and event spaces by external groups 
is not affected.  

The GRLC’s COVID-19 working group is meeting regularly to 
assess the situation and is taking its lead from federal and state 
health authorities, Victoria’s Chief Medical Officer and our 
Member Councils. Further changes to library services may be 
necessary as new information or advice is available.  

In-line with currently available information, the Corporation is 
encouraging the public not to visit their local library if they:  

• have returned from countries considered high risk by the 
Department of Health  

• have had any contact with a known positive case of COVID
-19 or a person who is under quarantine or self-isolation 
awaiting confirmation testing in the last 14 days  

• have been confirmed as having contracted COVID-19  
• are feeling unwell.  
Overdue library fines will be suspended for the immediate 
future. If patrons have items due for return and do not wish to 
visit a branch in person, they can renew items online, via one 
of the external return chutes which are open 24/7 or they can 
contact their local branch directly by phone: 
www.grlc.vic.gov.au/locate. Patrons are also able to borrow 
items from GRLC’s e-Collection at www.grlc.vic.gov.au.  

For more information, contact Kirsten Aplin on 0409 419 828  
or at  kirsten.aplin@grlc.vic.gov.au 
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Bannockburn Pharmacy Newsletter 
Proprietors: Scott Wilkes & Damian Bennett 

6 High Street 

Bannockburn  VIC   3331 

Phone: 5281 1519 

New Glasshouse Available Now!!! 
Existing and new products across 3 Glasshouse fragrance ranges: 

1.  Personal Fragrance 

a.  Perfumes (EDP) – 7 different fragrances (NEW) 

b.  Body Lotions – 7 different fragrances (NEW) 

c.  Shower Gels – 7 different fragrances (NEW) 

d.  Body bars 

2.  Home Fragrance 

a.  Candles (NEW 380g size but price is remaining the same) 

 i.  5 New fragrances 

 ii.  New soft touch packaging 

 iii. New Soy blend wax 

 iv.  New jars and all candles will be white except A Tahaa Affair 

b.  Diffusers 

c.  Scent Stems (NEW) – liquidless diffusers 

 

3.  Hand Care 

a. Hand Cream 

b.  Hand Wash 

 

As part of our FREE Loyalty Program we will continue to offer a 20% discount ALL 
YEAR on ALL of our Glasshouse fragrance products.  No other stockest of 
Glasshouse offers this amazing discount.  We also offer Complimentary Gift Wrapping 
with our premium gift wrapping paper. 

To be kept up to date with the latest happening in the pharmacy please make sure you 
like & follow our FaceBook & Instagram pages. 

Pharmacy Features: 

• medAdvisor 

• Vaccination Clinic 

• Glasshouse Fragrances 

• Circa Home 

• Ear piercing 

• Nose piercing 

• Medela (we hire 
Breastpumps) 

• MooGoo 

• Roogenic teas 

• Natio 

• Sukin Organic Products 

• Nude by Nature 

• Diabetes Australia Agency -
NDSS 

• Giftware for all ages 

• Salt & Pepper 

• Passport photos  

• Webster-paks 

• Home Medicine Reviews 

• Free gift wrapping 

 

Follow us on Facebook and Instagram 

Trading Hours 

 

Monday:          8:30am -  6:30pm 

Tuesday:              8:30am -  6:30pm 

Wednesday:         8:30am -  6:30pm 

Thursday:  8:30am -  6:30pm 

Friday:                8:30am -  6:30pm 

Saturday:  8:30am – 1:00pm 

Sunday: CLOSED  



12 MEREDITH and DISTRICT NEWS  

Gemma 

Boxed In 

We’ve all seen enough bad midday movies and heard 
enough horror stories about how terrifying elevator travel 
can be, but is it really the thought of plummeting 30 floors 
to your demise that makes these metal boxes so scary? 

In 1852, Elisha Graves Otis made the elevator that much 
safer (and therefore more suitable for human patronage) 
by inventing the safety brake that would act as a back-up 
system should the hoisting rope break. This one invention 
made it possible to build buildings ridiculously tall and 
transport a person from ground floor to upwards of 30 in 
the time it takes to conjure up a particularly stubborn 
sneeze.  

But even though some people still harbor a fear that the 
pulley system should fail, it is statistically more dangerous 
(and, at the same time, better for you) to take the stairs.  

With my reluctance to climb 17 flights of stairs every 
morning at work, I take the elevator. And every morning, 
it is not the fear of falling that makes me nervous as I wait 
for one that I can squeeze my way into amongst the 9 
o’clock elevator rush hour.  

You see, it is what is inside the elevator that people need 
to be afraid of. It is the concentration of people within a 
small, enclosed space that renders these boxes horrific. 
Just like the train, we have coughers, sneezers, loud talk-
ers, and narcissists who look deep into their own eyes in 
the many reflective surfaces of the elevator interior.  

However, the worst of all are the hit-and-runners who 
score an elevator to themselves and take the opportunity to 
participate in bodily functions. This is what you should 
really dread, as my manager and I discovered recently. 
The unsuspecting victims take a moment to notice that 
something is amiss in the atmosphere, and then – being 
unable to escape – spend the next ten to fifteen seconds 
gagging on malodorous recycled air. 

But despite all this, I can see that there is some merit to the 
mistrust of the mechanics of such an invention. Because 
like all technology it can be unpredictable, as I discovered 
at a hotel not long ago.  

Feeling a little worse for wear one morning, my husband 
and I stepped into the lift on the hunt for food. When we 
reached the ground floor, we discovered that we were 
stuck inside, and it turns out that few things make you re-
gret that last drink the previous evening like being stuck in 
an elevator.  

Thankfully, our story ends well with a bit of brute strength 
and a little bit of swearing. But even despite this experi-
ence, I still believe it’s what’s in the box that you should 
be worried about.  
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Diane Ritchie 

Marg Cooper 

She came, she did and now she is going! 

Others have contributed greatly to Meredith and District in 
various fields such as in sport, schools, churches and in 
other local organizations and some have toiled in local 
businesses for their entire careers but no-one has come to 
our town and has immediately engrossed themselves in all 
things Meredith like Diane. 

Roy and Diane and family arrived to live at “Alcon Park” 
in 1986. They had previously lived at Leopold and had 
owned a farm on Marchments Road, Meredith where the 
Banks family had previously lived. 

Roy was a Ford car salesman in Geelong and continued to 
commute and Diane was a teacher. So, being involved in 
the school she initiated the Meredith School Fair. And she 
thought big! Trains, helicopter rides, sky divers, wood 
chop, fleece show, advertising, like a float in Gala Day 
Parade in Geelong and posing for newspaper coverage. 

 With her amazing ideas and energy people came from 
everywhere to help, sponsors came on board and crowds 
flocked to the fairs. Later there were many other events 
including the Meredith Auctions and Rose Day. 
Diane has ideas and she didn’t think small townish, she has 
charisma in that she garners support, she has amazing 
organizational skills without being bossy and she is a 
dedicated community person, not selfish with her time. 
Although she had various paid jobs while she lived at 
Meredith she was still thinking and working for Meredith, 
constantly and voluntarily. The thought occurred to me 
sometimes that if she contributed all her talents to paid 
employment she would make a fortune. She did contribute 
her talents to paid employment at times but she seemed to 
still have time to contribute to Meredith. 

An example of Diane… one day I called in to her home 
and we were thinking of how, who, when we could launch 
Neil Cameron’s book. Diane had just read in the 
Newspaper about a Professor Meredith who won an award. 
Will we ring her? We did, she came, she fitted the bill 
exactly and delightfully and made the day special. That 
thought was completely “outside the square”. The 
organizing of it was a bit of a nightmare but in the end it 
was just magic. 

So I don’t know how Meredith will cope without Diane. 
Hopefully we have learnt from her example. If you hear 
of an entrepreneurial type with unlimited energy tell them 
that Meredith has a vacancy. 

The Hawk Wasp 

Kerry Thompson 

I watched this Hawk Wasp come out from the 
garden, cross the ‘lawn’ then the paving and up the 
side of the deck, across the verandah, up and 
across the wall, round the corner of the window 
and up under the eaves.  It was a total of about 25 
m and all the while carrying a huntsman spider - 
albeit with its legs chopped off!  Apparently the 
spider is paralysed rather than dead and the wasp 
takes it to its nest where it lays its eggs in the 
spider.  When the young wasps hatch they eat the 
fresh flesh from inside out.  Nature at its best (or 
worst, maybe)! Ballarat Big Vac  ABN 39 905 288 238 

Specialising in Septic Tank Cleaning Services and 
all other aspects of vacuum cleaning including:- 

• Insulation and Dust 

• Grain Silos 

• Elevator Pits 

• Water Tanks and Flood Damage 

• Grease Traps 

• Pressure Cleaning 

EPA licence accredited 

Ph Milton Howard mobile: 0409 503 778 
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Wendy Cook 

In our NatureIn our NatureIn our NatureIn our Nature 

Wendy 

flurry of four wings, descended in an arc towards the 
ground. I left the garden and moved closer. I could see the 
bird of prey holding up its head as two disturbed and 
rowdy magpies walked towards it. I thought the bird of 
prey was a brown falcon, and went indoors for my 
binoculars. When I returned, there were no birds to be 
seen. I walked to where they had landed, and found the 
black and white body of a little pied cormorant (not such a 
small bird). Bright red blood showed on its white neck, 
where the falcon had bitten it. A little later, my daughter 
went out with a camera. Her approach disturbed the falcon, 
which had returned to its prey. She took photos of it 
perched in a nearby swamp gum, and taking flight. By next 
morning, all that remained of the cormorant was a 
bloodied pile of bones and feathers. I reported the incident 
to two bird experts. Both said this was unusual behaviour 
for a brown falcon. The photos proved that my 
identification was wrong. One of the experts recognised 
the attacking bird as a young peregrine falcon. Peregrine 
falcons are not commonly seen, but are known for their 
high-speed attacks on other birds. While I felt sorry for the 
cormorant, it is rare to see a peregrine in action, and is 
certainly a memorable event. 
 

These happenings reminded me, that even when times are 
difficult, we are fortunate to live in a place with a caring 
community, and a place where we can step outside into the 
beauty of nature and witness events, peaceful or dramatic, 
and find enjoyment in animals and plants, and making 
discoveries about their lives. 

My family has been through a difficult period over the last 
few months. Two things have made this time much easier. 
The first is support from family, friends and community. 
All the offers of assistance, phone calls and text messages 
have made a huge difference, just knowing there are people 
out there if we need them. Thank you so much to all those 
involved and to all those who have helped us in any way. 
The other thing that has helped is my love of nature. Being 
able to step out into my garden and surrounds and observe 
birds, insects, flowers and fungi has provided an enjoyable 
and peaceful distraction. I am going to share two stories of 
events I have watched during this time. Both were 
unexpected, the first peaceful and the second much more 
dramatic. 
 

For a while I was spending a lot of time in Melbourne, and 
although I was able to roam a park full of magnificent old 
trees, most were introduced. The birds they attracted were 
also introduced, or the few native species, such as magpies 
and rainbow lorikeets, that are able to thrive in cities. After 
a few days of this, I felt my close link with nature and 
happenings in the natural world around me, slipping away. 
My remedy was to make summer evening phone calls 
while sitting on my veranda steps, where I could see and 
hear the birds and beetles. One evening, while sitting there 
talking to a friend and fellow nature lover, the grey water 
sprinkler was regularly showering the nearby flowerbed. A 
small piece of dry leaf or bark moved away from the 
flowerbed, jumping onto the path … or was it a 
grasshopper? I looked closely and discovered that I was 
watching a tiny frog. There were more pieces of shifting 
‘bark’, and I realised that I could see five or six frogs, 
mainly sitting still and pretending to be pieces of leaf litter, 
but occasionally drawing my attention by making 
surprisingly long jumps, five to ten times their own body 
length. The tiny frogs had dark grey backs with a lighter 
brown stripe down the middle. Their legs were brown with 
grey spots, and they had orange underneath their thighs. 
The front portion of their heads was brown. A dark brown 
stripe with a creamy stripe beneath it, ran from the tip of 
their nose, past their eyes and along their sides. I watched 
the frogs with interest and delight, and discussed them with 
my friend, who encouraged me to photograph them. From 
the photos, I was able to identify them as Verreaux’s tree 
frogs. Despite being called tree frogs, they spend a lot of 
their time on the ground, although I saw one sitting on a 
stalk of the climbing rose and attempting to live up to its 
name. 
 

The second event was also seen from my garden. I was 
standing, looking across the nearby dam to the hill beyond. 
I heard a whooshing noise above my head, and looked up 
to see a medium-sized bird of prey flying fast and straight 
towards a clump of trees on the far side of the dam. Its legs 
reached out, talons curved. It hit the trees. Two birds, in a 

Think Outside 

the Box 

You would think that the origins 
of this phrase would be pretty 
self-explanatory. However, 
thinking outside the box is 
thought to have come from a 
puzzle game that was released in 
1914. The rules of the ‘Nine Dot 
Puzzle’ were to connect all dots 
by drawing a continuous line in 
as few moves as possible. 
However, it was discovered that 
you could complete this in only 
four moves by going outside of 
the box. The phrase became 
popular in the 1970s as 
companies began using the 
puzzle to teach trainees to think 
differently. 

The 

Things 
We Say 

Gemma Hanan 
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 Paul Ryan Transport 

• Livestock & General Cartage 

• Bulk Haulage 

• Grain and Fertilizer  
 

 

0409 861 296    

5341 5575  

 

MEREDITH CONSTRUCTIONS 

GEOFF L. HARDY     D.B.U 15273 

 Registered Building Practitioner For 

New homes   Renovations 

Additions Ground Floor 
2nd. Storey   Bathrooms 

Kitchens   Decking  
Painting  Tiling 

Plans etc.   Pergolas 

  All aspects of  concreting 

Phone.  0429 084 655      8am–5pm 

“GLASS”                                    

Glass cut to size 

~Doors, windows, mirrors 

~All glass replacements 
~Tractor cabin windows 

~Made to order leadlight 
~Personalised service 

Ph 5341 5500 

200 Midland Hwy Elaine 3334 

Free 
Quotes 

Go on….smile! 

"I was watching the London Marathon and saw one runner dressed 
as a chicken and another runner dressed as an egg. I thought: 
'This could be interesting.'" Paddy Lennox   
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16 High Street, Bannockburn, 3331 

Tel: (03) 5281 1481 Fax: (03) 5281 1978 

www.bannockburnsurgery.com.au 

Dr Cameron Profitt  Dr Andrew Bell 
Dr John Henderson  Dr Margaret Somerville 

Dr Benjamin Fry   Dr Samantha Buchholz 

 

Bannockburn Surgery provides comprehensive GP services, 
has been practicing in the community for more than 30 years, 
is the largest practice in the shire, with 6 full time equivalent 
Doctors and has an excellent reputation. 

Monday, Tuesday & Wednesday:  8.30am – 7.30pm 

Thursday & Friday:   8.30am – 5.30pm 

Sat: Emergency Session 10.00am – 12:00pm (no appt 
required)  

Round the clock care is offered to our regular patients, call the 
Surgery afterhours for further information. 

We are an accredited teaching practice, training future GP’s, 
our current Doctors are Dr Carolyn Grigg & Dr Rachelle 
Smith.  

We also offer the following services: 

Jessica O’Shannassy- Diabetes education;  

Peter Angelucci & Stephanie Bennetts- Podiatry;  

Judith Emond- Mental Health Practitioner;  

Ceri Webb- Speech Pathologist; 

Q-Fever testing and vaccinations and Yellow Fever 

vaccinations; 

Mr Chatar Goyal- Orthopaedic Surgeon and Dr Saj Rathnyake
- Gynaecologist will both be practicing at Bannockburn 
Surgery as visiting specialists. Please talk to your Doctor 
about a referral if you require either of these services. 

 

Fees are payable at the time of consultation by cash or eftpos.  

Bookings are available online (visit our website) or by phone 
and we are accepting new patients living in the Golden Plains 
Shire. Every effort will be made to accommodate your 
preferred time and preferred doctor. 

Cr Owen Sharkey 
Mayor, Golden Plains Shire  

 

fromtheMAYOR 

Like many of you, I have been confronted by the news and 
growing reality of the Coronavirus pandemic, both 
overseas and in Australia. 

Understandably, this is a confusing and distressing time for 
many people, especially those with health concerns and 
loved ones overseas. As I write this message, new travel 
and border restrictions have been put in place and the 
supermarket shelves are running bare – and it’s hard to 
know what next week or month will bring. 

At times like these, it’s important that as a community, we 
come together in spirit – even if we are separated 
physically. Let’s be kind, caring and considerate as we help 
each other through this unprecedented crisis; to come from 
a place of compassion and care rather than anger and fear. 
Golden Plains is a special place to live – and we have 56 
wonderful townships with community-minded residents 
who we know will rise to meet the moment. 

The health and well-being of our community, staff and 
volunteers is Golden Plains Shire Council’s top priority. In 
this fast-changing environment, it has been necessary for 
Council to make changes to some of its services, operations 
and events – and there may be more changes in the future. 
We thank our customers, clients and community for their 
understanding and patience, as Council continues to do its 
very best to support and care for the people of Golden 
Plains Shire. 

Stay safe and connected, be kind and take care.  

Mayor Cr Owen Sharkey 

An Outstanding Cricketer. 

Marg Cooper 

Elaine cricket club member Nicholas [Chicka] Pantzidis 
played his first official senior season of cricket in 
2019/2020 moving up from the Under 17’s team. The 
Elaine Senior Team played in the Fourths in the Ballarat 
Cricket Association. 

Chicka has won the Ballarat Cricket Association Junior 
Champion Player and Batting Award on many occasions 
and has now taken out the same award in his first senior 
season. What a fantastic effort for a 17 year old. 
He also took on the role of Captain, mid season and led the 
team to the finals.  

At the Ballarat Cricket Association Seniors Presentation 
night on Monday, March 16 Chicka was awarded the BCA 
Senior’s highest batting score of 267 runs in a game. He 
was also awarded the BCA Champion Player on 1109 
points, 844 runs @140.67, 9 wickets @ 21.56 and 13 
dismissals with the gloves. 

His ambition is to play cricket at the highest level possible 
while still enjoying it with mates. 
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Independent and local, serving Meredith and district for 25 Years 

 

A COMPLETE RANGE OF STOCK FEED  

& ANIMAL HEALTH PRODUCTS 
 

Wool Brokering Service  

• Auc�on & Electronic Marke�ng through WISS 

Contract Fencing and Farm Services 

• Spreading, Sowing, Discing, Baling (Required seed/fer�liser  available 

through store) 

• Fence contrac�ng per hour OR per metre (all materials available in 

store) 

• Transport – Wool cartage from farm to preferred broker 

 

WIDE RANGE OF TANKS AND PLUMBING SUPPLIES IN STORE 

 

WIDE RANGE OF PROTECTIVE WORK WEAR IN STORE 

 

PH 5286 1223, Find us on Facebook or Check Out Our Website! - www.woolabrai.com.au 
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Herbie Platt 
How I came to Elaine. 
(As told to Marg Cooper) 

I was number 9 of the 21 children 
of Harry and Florence Platt. 

I was born in 1948, a good year as 
the FX Holden and the Fergie 
tractor came out that year.  All the 
kids older than me went to 
Scotsburn State School before we 
shifted from Platts Road in 
Scotsburn to Warrenheip.  

I ran away from home a lot. 
Sometimes I stayed for weeks at 
neighbours. There were too many 
kids at home as often 5 or 6 kids 
slept in big double beds that 
sagged in the middle. We wore 
hand me down clothes, ate rabbit, 
bread and jam and spuds but we 
did have two dunnies out the 
back! One family wanted to adopt 
me but Dad wouldn’t allow it.  

I went to Ballarat North Technical 
School but left at the end of Form 
2 when I was 14 years old. I 
worked for Wilson’s in their 
orchard and market garden. My 
older brothers worked at Paddle 
Shoes so they got me a job there and I started a 5 year 
apprenticeship when I was 15½ years old. I became a shoe 
manufacturer and may have stayed there for the rest of my 
working days but in 1968 I was drafted into National 
Service.  I did 10 weeks training at Puckapunyal then 10 
weeks training to qualify as a Group 5 Transport Driver. I 
objected to going to Vietnam so was posted to Balcombe 
Army Apprenticeship School where I taught apprentices to 
drive trucks. After a short time there I was posted to the 

Australian Staff College at Fort 
Queenscliff as a staff driver.  

After I was discharged from the 
Army after two years service in 
1970 I went back to Paddles for 
three years after which I was 
entitled to Long Service (they 
counted the two years National 
Service). I then went to Eureka 
Valves as a forklift driver for 
five years, then to P.G.H. 
Eureka Ceramics as a forklift 
driver, a grader, a leading hand 
and was then promoted to 
become part of the staff. I even 
was posted to Perth to set up a 
warehouse there! 

Dawn and I had married in 
December 1968. We had five 
children but Dawn left me when 
the youngest was only 3½ years 
old.  I gave up work and went 
on a Single Parent Pension for 5 
year during which time I did the 
cooking, washing and ironing. I 
even did my time at the 

Kindergarten.  I met Lynette and after a couple of years 
we married on April 14, 1990. We were married for 20 
years and had 5 children. So I have 9 living children, 14 
grandchildren and four great grandchildren. 

I started selling clay to potters. The process is like making 
scones but in a big, somewhat dangerous, mixer.  The 
business was called Delclay (Delacome Clay and Pottery 
Supplies) which I owned for 15 years before an 
opportunity that was too good to refuse came up! 

(Continued next month.) 

ADVERTISE with US  
Advertising in the Meredith & District 

Newsletter is a great way to let district 

residents know about your business.  

FULL COLOUR ADS are now available in 
every issue  (Conditions apply)  

 

Ring Ian on 0409 016815 

 

Please submit in jpeg format, if available. 
 

See inside front cover for more details. 
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Goats 

 

ELAINE FARM SUPPLIES 

5264 Midland Hwy Elaine 

Phone: 03 5341 5665 

 

Normal Trading Hours   Monday - Friday 9am - 5.30pm    
Saturday 9am - 1pm 

Come in and Visit us for store specials 

We stock all your requirements including 

For all your Pet, Livestock and Rural Supplies 

∗ A Large Variety Horse Feed                    
Natural Herb and Mineral 
Supplements 

∗ Poultry and Bird Feeds                                               
Dog & Cat Food 

∗ Guidar, Vaccines & Drenches                                     

∗ Pasture Seeds & Fertilizers 

∗ Shearing Items                                                            
Electric and Rural Fencing 
Supplies 

∗ Farm & Garden Chemicals  

CONTACT   Warwick  Mob. 0408 508 303  

pitcherindustries@bigpond.com 
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Stained Glass Window 

Marg Cooper 
 

On St Patrick's Day 2020 at 6 pm a service was held at St 
Mary MacKillop Catholic Church Bannockburn to bless 
the stained glass window that has been installed at the end 
of a passage in this new church building.  

The window looks spectacular. It is about as big as a door, 
is in greenish colourings with the bottom at floor level. It 
features the figure of St Patrick and was dedicated to 
James Connell in July 1928. As was reported nearly a 
hundred years ago:    

One of the largest congregations that has ever been in St 
Patricks Church, Elaine attended on Sunday last, the 
occasion being the consecration of a memorial window to 
the memory of James Connell who died in his 25th year in 
February last. Deceased was the youngest son of Mr and 
Mrs John Connell respected residents of Elaine. He was 
loved and respected by all sections of the community and 
was closely connected with all sporting bodies. 

The stained window was made by Brookes Robinson of 
Melbourne bearing the inscription thereon, “To the 
undying memory of James Joseph Connell who died 
3/2/1928. RIP.” The window was installed in St Patricks 
Church, Elaine by Mr Bill Smith of Meredith. High Mass 
with ceremonies was offered by Rev. Fr K Conlon PP of 
Meredith with six altar attendants from St Josephs School, 
Meredith and the Meredith choir sang. Father Conlon 
touched feelingly on the many qualities of the late James 
Connell, first as a good son, secondly as a good citizen 
and sportsman and thirdly as a good child of the church. 

Abbreviated from Geelong Advertiser, July 25, 1928. 

Newspaper articles report that the horse James Connell 
was riding during the hare drive of the Elaine Coursing 
Club stumbled and rolled on him twice on Sunday, 
February 3. He did not regain consciousness. His skull was 
fractured. 

Locals tell the story that James Connell and another rider, 
while coursing with their greyhounds, collided and both 
fell to the ground. The other rider was uninjured. 

The stained glass window was carefully removed from St 
Patrick's Church, Elaine, by Lara Glass of Elaine. It was 
packaged and stored until recently when Mark and Jason 
of Lara Glass repaired, and restored and then triple glazed 

the window to protect its integrity. It is now installed in St 
Mary MacKillop Church as a part of an effort to draw 
together elements of the history of St Joseph’s Parish in 
this new church which is built over the remains of the 
previous St John the Evangelist Church which had stood 
on this site for 114 years before being destroyed by arson 
in 2015. 

It is indeed special! A special window now resides in a 
special place as it pays homage to a special man and his 
story and a special local team who have carefully handled 
the window and restored it. 

Jim Connell and the window dedicated to his late uncle. 
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QUALIFIED PLASTERER 

 

WORKMANSHIP GUARANTEED 

AFFORDABLE RATES 

ANYWHERE IN THE MEREDITH AREA 

 

PHONE ADRIAN 

5341 5705    0421 475 299  

B&S Stock & Pet Supplies 

Cnr Milton & Burns Sts. Bannockburn   

Phone 52 811 566 

We stock all your requirements including: 
• Horse Feed 

• Molasses 

• Dog & Cat Food 

• Horse Shoe Nails 

• Poultry 

• Collars & Leads 

• Bird Seed 

• Supplements 

• Pure Apple Cider Vinegar available  

• Horse Rugs (all sizes) 

• Double Horse Float Hire 
 
 Agents for Sureguard Solar Electric Fence Energizers 
 

       Delivery can be arranged 

 Hours:-   Mon - Fri  8.30am- 5.30pm  

   Sat 8.30am-1pm    Sun 10am– 1pm 
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• Mowing of house blocks to acreage 

• General Maintenance 

• Landscaping and Gardening 

• Tree Trimming and Removal 

• General Carpentry 

• Wall and floor Tiling 

• Bobcat and Truck Hire 

• Pressure Washing 

• Concreting 

• Rubbish Removal 

• Carpet Cleaning 

• Bobcat and Tipper Hire with Operator  

Servicing  all areas 

Email:  chotchin1@bigpond.com  

Call Colin for your FREE Quote 

0425 872 866  

 

NILOC 

maintenance 

Father Herman Returns. 

Father Herman was administrator of the Meredith Parish for six 
years and was due to return to the Philippines three weeks after 
the Bannockburn Church burnt down. He was invited back 
however, to see the newly built St. Mary MacKillop church at 
Bannockburn, to celebrate Mass in the new church and to visit 
the friends he made. 

He arrived just in time to celebrate Mass at Meredith at 11 am 
and to attend the picnic in his honour in the grounds of St 
Josephs, after Mass.  

Father Herman studied for eleven years for the priesthood and 
now at the age of fifty two has had twenty two years in the 
ministry. He is a Doctor of Philosophy and Dean of Studies at a 
Seminary in Butuan City where he lectures graduate students. 
There are about one hundred students at the seminary and he has 
a passion for teaching. But he would also like to be a Parish 
Priest and tend his own flock. 

He remembers his time at Meredith with deep fondness; how he 
used to mow the paddock, how serene living at the Presbytery in 
Lawler Street was, how they shifted the little room from near the 
Lethbridge Church, how the Op Shop started with a small idea, 
how the garden grew, how there was no plan but the Friday 
gatherings happened and grew and then included lunch. He also 
remembers the unrest when it was decided to close Elaine and 
Lethbridge churches and to then sell them but he said that the 
church had to rationalise and make difficult decisions. 

Father Herman believes that the new church at Bannockburn is 
amazing considering the tight budget. Although it was 
distressing at the time it may be a blessing in disguise! 

“Someone is pulling the strings. In one word God.” 

EAT 

COOK 

MAN 

Steve Duffy 

Back Home 

This last month I had to go to SE Asia for a family 
wedding. All went fine, but since I was in the area, I 
decided on a few days in Penang, Malaysia. A beautiful 
tropical Island in the Malacca Straight between the 
mainland and Sumatra, Indonesia. I hadn’t been there for 
forty years (WOW!). Flying in I was already salivating; 
my thoughts sending brainwaves to my tongue. I was very 
excited about my upcoming food experiences. 

Penang is a very multicultural place with Indian, Malay 
and Chinese ethnicities, in the  big melting pot of 
Georgetown, a post-British colonial city. The central part 
is UN Heritage listed streets and buildings. In the centre of 
all this is “Little India”, where can be found some of the 
best Indian food I’ve ever had. We did enjoy some 
Chinese foods and the very interesting Nonnya food: this 
is the local Malay food as it has been effected by Chinese 
influences. But the singing spices of India captured me. 

At this point in my article, I was going to wax lyrical 
about all the reasons you should go there to Georgetown 
for a great culinary experience. But in the few short weeks 
since my return the whole world has changed. 
International travel is no longer on the cards. Borders are 
closed in most countries. Airlines are metaphorically 
falling out of the sky. It will be quite a while before travel 
will be both available and then affordable. 

So it is back to home and the familiar kitchen, but I will be 
searching for recipes that remind me of Penang.  

 Good Eating      Steve 
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Judy Hullin 
Civil   Celebrant 

 

♦ Wedding Ceremonies 

♦ Funerals or Celebrations of Life 

♦ Naming Ceremonies  

♦ Commitment Services 

All ceremonies are unique and memorable 
and your guests are an integral part of the 
special service.  Your special day is all about 
you. 

 

Mobile:  0407 226 544 

 

335 Pioneer Ridge Road, Meredith, 3333 

 

Internet:  judyhullin@ipstarmail.com.au 

              Web:        www.judyhullin.com.au 

Vale to Sandra Anne McDonald 

Sandra McDonald had a smile that would light up the 
room.  

The second youngest of seven, she was born in 1945 in 
Wallan when Wallan was a country town. The family 
home was the historic de-licensed Inverlochy Castle Hotel, 
and Sandra had a very happy childhood with a constant 
stream of friends and visitors. She said that there was 
always someone extra at the house.  

Sandra’s mother was a Laffan from Bannockburn, and 
there were many enjoyable holidays with her relations in 
this area. Bannockburn was much more rural in those 
days, and Sandra could remember the railway station 
standing high and lonely on the horizon before cousin Dot, 
who lived there, planted the trees and garden that flourish 
there now.  

Sandra attended Wallan Primary School with her siblings, 
and, despite a battle with rheumatic fever, excelled. Her 
sister said that after this illness Sandra was “treated like a 
princess.” She was given a doll that the sister coveted. Ten 
year old Sandra finally relented, and let little sister hold it, 
whereupon little sister made short work of the doll – it 
never recovered. Sandra was still laughing about this years 
later.  

The family moved to Campbellfield for more grazing 
pursuits, and Sandra attended St Aloysius in North 
Melbourne, travelling down by train each day. She 
enjoyed horse-riding, and later, after a move to Ivanhoe, 
went to the local dances at Heidelberg and Hawthorn, and 
had a busy social life. She worked as a legal secretary in 
Melbourne. 

At some stage Allan McDonald, a farmer from Lethbridge, 
appeared on the scene driving his Austin Healey. A 
Bannockburn cousin of Sandra’s introduced them. The 
pair were married in 1968, and moved out to a rented 
cottage on a neighbouring farm at Lethbridge. Sandra 
found work as a legal secretary in Geelong.  

After two sons, Eden and Ashley, were born, Sandra lived 
a fairly solitary existence as Allan was often away or 
working long hours, share-farming and shearing. Several 
local women introduced Sandra to the wider community, 
and she formed strong friendships with them. She became 
part of the Lethbridge school community, the Hall 
committee, and the local Catholic church. The Hall 
committee from that time was indeed a memorable 
institution – there are still stories of how the women 
“made do,” sorted problems and bluffed their way through 
community gatherings. All ended successfully. 

After the drought of 1982 Sandra resumed work in 
Geelong as a legal secretary. Through the next few years 
she survived a car accident, cancer, and a bad fall while 
shopping. This fall meant that she was seriously 
incapacitated, and eventually made a quite miraculous  
recovery, learning to walk and talk after many months of 
physiotherapy.  

Over the years Sandra was always a vital link in farming 
operations. Husband, Allan, died in 2016, and Sandra 
carried on with the farm with the help of sons, Eden and 
Ashley. It was quite normal to hear that Sandra couldn’t 

meet on any one day because she had to pick up a “part,” 
or was busy towing a trailer with bales of wool to 
somewhere.  

The joys of her life were her grandsons, Rory and Connor. 

Through all of this Sandra carried on with humour and 
quiet determination. Her religious faith was very important 
to her and she said that it helped her tremendously through 
trials. She was always interested in people, places, and 
anything new. She explored the countryside, found new 
cafes, drove a farm truck, read books, loved life, and was 
always ready for a new 
“adventure.” 

Sandra died on the 26th February 
2020. Her funeral was held at St 
Mary Mackillop Catholic Church 
at Bannockburn followed by 
interment at Lethbridge 
Cemetery. 

We will miss that smile. 

Jan McDonald (with help from 
Sandra’s family) 
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”I’m not lost for I know where I am. But however, where I 
am may be lost.” – Winnie the Pooh 

There are so many people, so many ‘experts’ saying so 
much at the moment that at times the ‘noise’ they make 
seems worse than COVID -19 pandemic itself!  

If there is one thing that I know, is that the noise comes 
from the TV ‘news‘ and social media. Yes, it is important 
to stay informed, but 24 hours a day, is not good for our 
mental and emotional health. We need  to disengage for 
periods from all the ‘news noise’ and immerse ourselves in 
reading, listening, watching and doing positive and 
uplifting things as ways to hold on to the knowledge that 
there is light in the world and we will rise out of this and 
go forward. 

“The sun still shines, even when it’s hiding.” — Winnie 
the Pooh 

We are all going to be affected somehow, if not directly 
from COVID-19 then indirectly and of course from the 
economic depression that seems to be just around the 
corner. 

So, we need to look at ways to save money and you know 
what, it will give a sense of achievement and may set you 
on the path of simple living as future lifestyle choice. So, 
let’s start with some practical suggestions to some of the 
issues the community is currently experiencing. 

No washing powder\liquid – unless clothes are really 
mucky /smelly they may just need some freshening. So, 
hang them outside on a sunny breezy day and do some 
‘magical sun washing’ 

No paper towel – it’s been more than 10  years since we 
have bought any, we have a rag bag - fabric from old 
cotton shirts, towels, sheets – cut into squares of different 
sizes.. Use them wet, damp or dry depending on need, then 
wash or toss into the compost. You can add some 
antibacterial, anti-fungal, antiseptic essential oils such as 
eucalyptus or tee tree to wipe benches when needed. 

No tissues – how about handkerchiefs, the good old hanky. 
Hankies can be made from any soft material scraps and 20 
x 20cm is the size of a tissues so that’s what we sew. 
Handkerchiefs are only unsanitary if you don’t change 
them as you would toss a tissue! Just use a clean hanky 
every day, if it’s been used! Put them into boiling hot 
water for 15 minutes before you rinse them with cold 
water and add them to your regular laundry. We use a 
mesh laundry bag as hankies are small and it makes easier 
to add and find in the wash load. Hang out to dry in the 
sun and breeze. 

No toilet paper - Did you know that although we take 
toilet paper for granted, toilet paper has a relatively short 
history in the modern world? Before the advent of modern 

toilet paper in the 1850’s, many different materials were 
used for the same purposes. Different materials were used 
depending upon the country, weather conditions, social 
customs and status. People used leaves, grass, ferns, corn 
cobs, maize, fruit skins, seashells, stone, sand, moss, snow 
and water. People used a nifty tool called a gompf stick. 

Gompf sticks are basically just a sponge on a stick that is 
used to clear away excess poo. It is placed in a tub of salt 
water and is shared by multiple people. It is believed the 
Vikings used gompf sticks made of sheep’s wool, while 
the wealthy French used a fancy version made of lace, 
wool and hemp. In the Middle Ages, most of them were 
made from hay balls. Ouch. Use a gompf stick … if you 
dare! 

I think we will sparingly use TP, and supplement with 
cloth wipes. A piece of cloth that is used in lieu of toilet 
paper that can be washed and used again. Some factors to 
consider: Many of us with young children, (now or in the 
past) have just thrown pee-clothes and poop-streaked 
underwear in the wash with everything else. Plus, all of 
our undies contain some number of germs and we are 
assured that the washing/drying routine gets them clean 
enough to wear again without killing us. 

As with everything there are many variations to cloth 
wipes, so do your research.                                                                    

Last thoughts to ponder as you haunt the supermarkets for 
rolls of toilet paper:                                                                   

Wipes are soft.                                                                                                              

They clean your parts better (and don’t leave bits of paper 
behind), partly because you’re using a wet cloth for #2.                                                                                                 

No chance of ‘finger break-through’ that puts you in 
contact with faeces (urine is sterile, so you’re good with 
that type of contact).                                                                                                       

And no don’t share them. One wipe = one person, these 
are not gompf sticks! 

Could be worse. Not sure how, but it could be.” – Winnie 
the Pooh 

We have no master plan. 

We have no way to plan. 

We must take each day as it comes. 

We will not stress about the things we cannot control 

But 

We do have the power to make each day the best it can be. 

We can use our intuition. 

We can walk with bare feet on the Earth. 

We can still gaze at the stars in wonderment. 

We can watch the sunrise. 

We can bake bread, make cookies & prepare slow meals. 

We can talk to the chickens, the cat or the dog. 

We can plant a vegie & herb garden. 

We can hang out with our loved ones without a device in 
every one’s hands. 

We can take the time to work out how little we really need 
not just want. 

We can stay calm, take deep breaths and just be. 

We can work on simple living for a better world. 

 



 MEREDITH and DISTRICT NEWS 27 

“When you see someone putting on his Big Boots, you can 
be pretty sure that an Adventure is going to happen.”—

Winnie the Pooh 

So, let’s put on our big boots, and prove we can conquer 
this new adventure that the world has embarked on, 
granted this adventure was not our choosing, but how we 
act from now on is all about choosing the path that this 
unfolding adventure is going follow. 

  Life is a journey to be experienced …. Winnie the Pooh 

 Blessing to all, Kerrie  

www.ourlifeourway.com.au 
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Book Review 
Marg’s 

 

Marg Cooper 
 

“The Single Ladies of Jacaranda Retirement Village” by 
Joanna Nell 

“Welcome to Jacaranda Retirement Village where memo-
ries are sometimes unreliable, men are in short supply, and 
the ladies have nothing to lose.” 

This novel is about a 79 year old pensioner called Peggy. 
Her life revolves around never-ending doctors’ appoint-
ments, the sometimes humiliating aqua aerobics classes 
and daydreaming about a handsome widower and fellow 
village resident. 

But, when Angie, a glamorous former friend unexpectedly 
appears after five decades of silence, Peggy’s beige world 
is turned upside down. Angie leads Peggy and the elderly 
residents of the village on a path of self discovery or re 
discovery. 

The book reminds the reader of “The Second Best Exotic 
Marigold Hotel” where elderly people travel to India to a 
retirement home because they can’t afford care in Eng-
land. Many of them enhance the adventure and the new 
culture and “get a life”. 

Many issues are covered in the book. Seeing life through 
Peggy’s gaze gives the reader a view of how we inadvert-
ently patronise older people. It must be frustrating to have 
younger people assume you are an imbecilic invalid just 
because you’re older. Likewise, it is difficult to adjust to 
the role reversal between parent and child, to be cared for 
instead of being the carer. Peggy lives in fear of being 
moved by her children to a nursing home. Each resident is 
contemplating death, unavoidable really when you live in 
a retirement village where a new neighbour arrives be-
cause the previous one has died or been moved to a nurs-
ing home.  Conversation often consisted of ailment one-

upmanship. 

Peggy’s children would no doubt put up a good show of 
grief, only to find consolation in her will.  Peggy was yet 
to meet anyone who matched the air-brushed seniors in 
advertisements.  The older Peggy became, the older “old” 
was. When having her blood pressure measured she con-
centrated on having low blood pressure.  Grandchildren 
were seen as a second chance to relive the best bits of her 
life whilst going to a new hairdresser was like committing 
adultery. 

The author studied medicine at Cambridge and Oxford 
universities. She is a GP with a passion for women’s 
health and care of the elderly. In this novel she has written 
about older people who become young at heart, defy soci-
ety’s expectations of ageing and who are not afraid to 
break the rules. She was born in the UK but now lives on 
Sydney’s Northern Beaches. 

Do not go gentle into that good night, Old age should burn and 
rave at close of day, Rage, Rage, against the dying of the light. 
    Dylan Thomas 1914-1953. 

App for Sustainability 

Media Release 

Grampians Central West Waste & Resource Recovery 
Group has partnered with One Million Women (1MW) – a 
climate change action and sustainability focused behavior 
change organization founded by Natalie Isaacs just over 
ten years ago to do just that.  1MW has developed a great 
app that helps anyone to make changes in their lives to 
become more sustainable. 

‘We often say that you cannot manage something unless 
you can measure it. The same can be said about our 
individual efforts at being more sustainable or thinking 
globally but acting locally.’ Explains La Vergne 
Lehmann, Executive Officer, Grampians Central West 
WRRG. ‘But what if we could start measuring all the 
changes that we make in trying to be more sustainable?  
This new app does just that.’ 

The 1MW app gives individuals the tools to cut carbon 
pollution in the key areas of your everyday life focusing 
on home energy savings and clean energy options, 
minimising food waste, reducing overconsumption, 
investing and divesting (your money) wisely, sustainable 
fashion, low-impact travel and much more. 

‘Every day, the app will provide you with a number of 
actions to choose, from easy actions to big long term 
decisions that gradually lead you on your way to a low 
carbon lifestyle. It’s all about acting locally and thinking 
globally - these are actions you can do at home, in the 
community, or online.’ Explains La Vergne  

That’s why we chose to partner with 1 Million Women on 
this - they really believe in action happening from the 
ground up at the local level. We want to see <insert 
council name> area get closer to a carbon free future, and 
we think this app is how we get there. 

The app: 

• Gives users a choice of actions to take daily 

• Shows users their weekly carbon score 

• Includes hundreds of tips to help users through each 
action 

• Shows in real time the impact we all have when we 
act together 

 ‘The 1 Million Women app is free to download because 
we want to empower as many people in our region as 
possible to act on climate change and be more 
sustainable.’ Explains La Vergne, ‘We will also be able to 
measure our impact as a region through the use of the app 
by our community.’  
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GARGAN 
WATER CARTAGE 

water tanks, 
 swimming pools 

 

Can’t get it in? 

 

Don’t want a Big Tanker? 

 

 

Call Andrew Scott 

0428 301 701 

Drinking water only 

 

12 Milton Street Bannockburn Vic 3331 
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it’s historyit’s historyit’s historyit’s history    
Meredith History Interest Group 

NEWS OF THE DAY. 

A fatal accident occurred by drowning on 
Saturday last, at Ballark, near Mr Frearson's. A 
young man, named Joseph Tomlinson, about 
twenty-five years old, whose father was killed 
some years ago in a tunnel at Morrisons, was 
out on a shooting expedition, accompanied by 
two others, when, not being fortunate enough to 
come across any native game, he shot two geese 
belonging to Mr Shannon. In order to obtain 
possession of the bodies he stripped and swam 
across the river; got the geese, and threw them 
over to his mates. But when returning he all at 
once disappeared. An alarm being given, a 
number of persons assembled with a view to 
recovering the body. Their exertions, however, 
were continued during the whole of Sunday 
without success, the sudden rise in the river on 
Sunday morning making their exertions almost 
hopeless. A number of Morrisons people, 
accompanied by the police, went on Monday 
morning to continue the search, and as the 
Moorabool has fallen about 2ft they will have 
little difficulty in accomplishing their object. 
The accident happened in the hole immediately 
above what is locally known as the "Lover's 
Leap."  

The Herald Tuesday 13 March 1877  

Jan McDonald, Meredith History Interest Group 

Annual Meeting: 

The meeting was held at the History Centre on Sunday, 1st 
March, 2020. After the usual reports the following office 
bearers were elected for 2020: President, Marg Cooper; 
Vice President, Tony Scott; Secretary, Kerrie Kruger; 
Treasurer, Heather East; Committee, Paul Ryan, Jan 
McDonald & Fay McFarlane. 

After the meeting a film was shown of Shelford Road. 
This was part of our “Escape to the Country” project 
where we document land and buildings outside the town of 
Meredith. The film was narrated by Doug McFarlane and 
produced by David Law of Redwood Entertainment in 
Victoria Street, Ballarat. If you would like to know the 
history of Shelford Road and learn about some of its 
hidden features you can purchase the DVD “Down 
Shelford Road” from the History Centre for $15.00. 

Heritage Pubs of Meredith: Pub Crawl: 

For the Australian Heritage Festival we are preparing a 
display at the Bannockburn Library about Hotels in 
Meredith and District. We are also planning a Pub Crawl 
on Sunday, 3rd May, when we will conduct a tour to the 
sites of some former pubs, visit present pubs and enjoy 
some interesting stories. 

The hotel built by William Watson in 1854 on the corner 
of Wallace and Staughton Streets was described as “The 
largest timber building besides the Melbourne Exhibition 
Building in the Colony”. It was 3 storeys, had 45 rooms 
and furnishings were of the best quality. 

[Event subject to restrictions in place at that time.] 

Elaine Coursing Club: 

An interesting photo was lent to MHIG recently by Jim 
Connell. It is a photo of what I presume is an Honour 
Board that features the inscription: “Presented to Lieut. 
H.T. Austin, President from The Elaine Coursing Club as 
a Token of Esteem on his Return from Active Service, 
August 1918”. The photo includes small photos of 18 
individual members and a larger photo of about 60 
members and their horses and dogs. In a long report of 
“The last match of the season under the auspices of the 
Elaine, Meredith & Morrisons Coursing Club” in the 

Geelong Advertiser, August 1877 many contests are 
described eg “Mr F Harvey’s Bushman against Mr P 
Mahone’s Lady Clare – Bushman led up, the hare going 
through a fence. Both dogs cleared the logs beautifully. 
Bushman scoring a turn on the other side of the fence and 
forcing the hare back to the paddock where she was put 
up. The hare ran into a drove of cattle and one of the 
beasts struck her with its hoof; Bushman shot ahead, 
Lady Clare picked up the hare and killed it. Bushman 
won the course.”  

Mt H.T. Austin was farewelled in February, 1916 before 
he sailed for WW1. He retained his officership as 
President of the Elaine Coursing Club while he was 
abroad. 
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TEST’N’TAG 

All plug in electrical items can be tested  
and certified safe. 

 

On-site or off-site testing. Reasonable rates. 
 

Contact Meredith Maintenance  
 (Licensed Tester) 

 

52861550 or 0427300742  

 

A.D.F. 
AUTO DRIVE FENCING 

 

For ALL your fencing needs  

Town & Rural 

Horse, Sheep & Cattle yards 

Horse Shelters 

Post & Rail 

 Electric fencing 

Repairs & Maintenance 

 

SPECIALIZING IN FAST  

POST DRIVING USING THE LATEST 
MUNRO AUTO  

DRIVER ON SIDE SHIFT 

Call Matt 0438 828 043 
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Women and Girls in Sport 

The Quick Wins for Sporting Clubs program 
is supporting clubs to increase promotion, 
participation and leadership opportunities for 
women and girls. 

An initiative of VicHealth and delivered by 
Sports Central, the Regional Sports Assembly 
for the Central Highlands, clubs are supported 
to work their way through a ten question 
assessment which looks at their current 
environment.  Two key actions are then 
identified and implemented. 

Clubs will benefit from small, but impactful 
improvements.  Some examples include: 

• Creating a more welcoming and 
inclusive environment for women and 
girls 

• Increased awareness of gender equality 

• Potential to increase participation of 
women and girls 

• Potential to increase promotion of 
women and girls in sport 

• Potential to increase females taking on 
leadership roles within the club 

• Potential to promote the club as industry 
leaders 

• Potential to increase grant application 
success 

Sports Central has supported the following 
clubs and associations to complete their Quick 
Wins Checklist and are looking to work with 
many more over the winter season. 

• Basketball Ballarat 

• Voga Cycling Club 

• Bacchus Marsh Cricket Club 

• Ballarat Squash and Racquetball 

• East Ballarat Cricket Club 

• Bacchus Marsh Netball Association 

• Daylesford Martial Arts 

• Bacchus Marsh Scorpions Soccer Club 

For further information, please contact Natalie Grero 
(Project Coordinator) on 5331 6966 or 
natalieg@sportscentral.org.au.  

Crunchies 

 

Makes 24 Squares 

 

Ingredients 

275g (1 ½ heaped cups plain flour 

110g (1 cup) rolled oats 

175g (3/4 cup) castor sugar 

85g (1 cup) desiccated coconut 

¼ tps salt 

220g unsalted butter 

2 heaped tablespoons golden syrup 

1 teaspoon bicarb soda 

 

 

Method 

Pre-heat oven to 150 C. Line a 32cm x 22cm 
baking tin.  

Mix the flour, oats, sugar, coconut and salt together 
in an extra-large bowl. In a medium saucepan 
over medium heat, melt the butter and golden 
syrup together, and then stir in the bicarb. Once 
it froths, pour it into the dry ingredients and 
mix well with a wooden spoon. Use your 
fingertips to separate any clumps that form. 

Tip the mixture into the prepared tin and just 
smooth the top, not compressing the mixture 
too much. Bake for 30 minutes or until deep 
golden. If it is not deep golden at this stage, 
cook for an additional 10 minutes or so. Allow 
to cool for 10 minutes before turning out and 
slicing into squares (as big or as little as you 
like). 

Place the cut squares onto a flat baking tray then 
put them into the still-warm oven (it should be 
switched off) for 2 hours or until crunchy. They 
will become hard and crunchy once they are 
cooled completely. 

 

 NOTE: You can add dried fruit, choc chips 
 or drizzle chocolate over the top of the  bars.  

Recipe from – Womens Weekly 

Stefania 

HealthyHealthyHealthyHealthyeasyandandandanddelish 
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Enjoy writing? 
Well, our readers 
enjoy reading. 

We should introduce you. 
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Vale to Harold William (Jack)

Powles 20/12/1925 – 9/3/2020 

From the eulogy presented by Mick 
Rooney at the funeral service at St 
Joseph’s Church, Meredith on March 
23. 

“For those who don’t know me my 
name is Mick Rooney. At some stage 
in my former life I was Officer in 
Charge of the Meredith Police 
Station. The same position Jack held 
for well over 20 years. 

Firstly I’d like to thanks Jack’s 
family for the honour of saying a few 
words today. When I first met Jack he 
presented himself at the Police 
Station not long after my arrival. My 
first impression was that he must 
have been a tough bugger back in the 
day. He gave me a quick rundown of 
his time in the town and he made it 
quite clear that I had big boots to fill. 
But I decided then that he was a man 
I’d like to know. And it wasn’t long until a few locals who 
had been around awhile told me what he was like, 
especially, when it came to sorting out his daughter’s 
possible suitors. 

Over the ensuing years Jack would pop into the station for 
a quick chat and keep me up to date with local affairs, or 
indeed, political affairs or how the Pies were travelling. He 
certainly had a colourful way of talking. Not what you 
would call politically correct and he did know how to 
swear. Sometimes he would summons me out to Possum 
Point to share some other important information. It was 
nice to feel trusted. Although we were not what you would 
call “best mates”, we did have a healthy respect for each 
other. 

 

I used to listen in awe at the stories he told of the old days 
and the old ways. He certainly was a bit unconventional. I 
often thought how good it would have been to be a copper 
back in those days. Even though he didn’t boast I’m sure 
he was proud of his service. This is very evident in the 

wonderful picture in his mounted uniform on his horse. 
And he was very impressed being a special guest at the 
opening of the new Police Station. 

I did threaten him with breaking his record of years in 
charge of the station, but for various 
reasons it didn’t happen and Jack 
understood why. Policing can be 
hard. Even when I retired because of 
ill health we remained friends. I 
always thought he understood me. 
Sometimes with Jack things didn’t 
need to be said. It just was. 
We shared plenty of laughs and I 
always chuckled at his mannerisms. 
I particularly enjoyed visiting 
Possum Point and “taking the piss” 
out of him for the benefit of Carmen. 

It must be said that she deserves a 
knighthood for putting up with him 
for so long. 

I could go on about Jack for hours 
but I won’t as there will be plenty of 
time to spin a few yarns later. I’m 
sure over his 94 years he touched the 
lives of many. Testament to this fact 

is the number of people here today showing their respect. 

I know how frustrated Jack was when his health failed 
him. The last thing he wanted was to be a burden. It was 
during this time that I certainly witnessed the softer side of 
him. 

 

Local Shearers Available  

Large and Small Lots 

Phone Shane & Seamus Dunne 

0448 291074 

 

G'Tow/G&S Towing, 24/7  

 

Tilt tray breakdown towing service and  

transport of Vehicles,  
light machinery, 
 20 foot container and trailers/Caravan.  

Anything up to 3.5 tonne 

Located in Bannockburn 

 

Phone: 0425 800 812  
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Bin Inspections 

Media Release 

RECYCLING BIN INSPECTIONS TO GET 
UNDERWAY  

To reduce contamination of recycling, Golden Plains Shire 
Council is running a recycling bin inspection program.  

The inspection program will monitor recycling bins as 
they are emptied, to help residents understand what can 
and cannot be recycled, in order to reduce contamination 
and higher costs. Residents will receive a brochure in their 
letterbox in advance of any inspection in their area.  

As part of the inspection program, bins that contain non-

recyclable items will be stickered with helpful information 
on what can and cannot go in their yellow lid bin. This is 
to serve as a reminder and to assist in gathering data for 
educational purposes. The data collected will help Council 
fine-tune its recycling information campaign.  

Council and ultimately ratepayers face increased costs for 
contamination from materials that should not be in 
recycling bins. To stop recycling heading back to landfill 
in the future, Council needs the help of everyone to only 
put the correct recyclables in yellow lid bins.  

Materials that cannot be recycled by Council’s contractor 
are also a health hazard to workers at the processing 
facility, as these materials need to be removed by hand.  

Common non-recyclables include:  

• Bagged material in plastic bags  
• Coated cardboard cartons  
• Soft plastics  
• Polystyrene  
• Nappies  
• Plastic toys  
• Clothing and footwear  
• Metal pots and pans  

A first trial of the program will begin on Monday 16 
March, 2020 in Bannockburn.  

Kerbside recycling in Golden Plains Shire resumed in 
December last year, when Council, City of Greater 
Geelong, Borough of Queenscliffe and Surf Coast Shire 
signed a new recycling contract with Cleanaway, 
following the earlier collapse of SKM Recycling.  

Residents seeking information on what can and cannot go 
in their recycling bin can find a comprehensive list at 
thinkrecycle.com.au/a-to-z-guide/.  

For more information, contact Susan Talpey, Golden Plains 
Shire 5220 7147 or email susan.talpey@gplains.vic.gov.au  

New Community Grants 

Program 

Media Release 

Golden Plains Shire Council is excited to announce its 
revamped Community Grants Program.  

After an extensive review and consultation on its existing 
program, Council will deliver two new programs: 
Community Strengthening Grants and Small Grants.  

Community Strengthening Grants which will comprise of 
four categories:  

• Healthy Active Living – to support recreation, sport, 
health and wellbeing projects  

• Creative Community – to support arts and culture 
projects  

• Environment and Sustainability – to support projects 
that improve the environment  

• Community Safety – to support projects that equip 
communities to be safe and resilient  

The Community Strengthening Grants will be available in 
two rounds each year, with funding of up to $10,000 
available. Community groups must match the amount of 
funding sought, either in cash or through in-kind 
contributions, such as volunteer work on the project.  

The first round of Community Strengthening Grants for 
2020 will open on 1 April 2020 and close on 30 April 
2020. The second round for 2020 will open on 1 
September 2020 and close 30 September 2020.  

Small Grants of up to $1,000 will be available to support 
events and youth projects. These grants have no 
requirement for matching funds, and will be available all 
year, subject to remaining funds. Small Grants will 
become available from 1 July 2020.  

All applications for both grant programs must be 
submitted online at goldenplains.smartygrants.com.au.  

Golden Plains Shire Mayor Cr Owen Sharkey says this 
exciting evolution of Council’s Community Grants 
Program will make a real difference to local communities.  

“Council’s new Community Grants Program will make it 
easier for local groups across our Shire to access the 
grants and deliver valuable projects and events in their 
communities.”  

“Through expanding the Community Strengthening 
Grants to two rounds per year, and providing Small Grants 
all-year round, the new program will make it easier for 
groups to apply for funding at times that better suit them.”  

“The new community grants program is a direct result of 
Council’s engagement with community groups and 
residents on how the program can work better for the 
community. Thank you to all residents and groups who 
took the time to share their valuable feedback.”  

Community groups wishing to find out more information on the 
new grants program, information sessions or to discuss an 
application, can contact Council’s Community Partnership 
Officer at 5220 7220 or email 
communitygrants@gplains.vic.gov.au.  
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WORD SCRAMBLE 

(We’re sorry about the Americanisms - 

it is the dominant culture!) 
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